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ABSTRACT

The concerns of working women have received increasing
attention from lawmakers, employers and women themselves as more
and more American women enter the workforce. Fetal protection
policies evidence a growing awareness by employers that their
workplace poses special hazards to the unborn children of women
workers. Yet, the fetal protection area is fraught with tension
between legitimate competing concerns. Women expect equal
employment opportunities, and employers are legally bound to
provide equal treatment; however, these interests are challenged
by women's desire to deliver healthy babies and employers1

desire to avoid causing fetal defects or to be sued for
naturally occurring genetic defects.

Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and various state
laws on fair employment practice embodies societal concerns for
fairness in employment as it relates to fetal protection. Title
VII prohibits discrimination in the hiring, discharge,
compensation, or other terms, conditions, or privileges of
employment because of an individual's race, color, religion, sex
or national origin. When an employer uses a selection criterion
which itself classifies employees on a basis protected by the
Act, such as gender, the employer has engaged in overt
discrimination. The Act permits such differentiation only where
certain criteria are a "bonafide occupational qualification
reasonably necessary to the normal operation of that particular
business or enterprise." This is a narrow exception to the
proscription against discrimination which has been strictly
construed. It should apply only where the employer has a
factual basis for believing that all or substantially all
persons within the category selected out would be unable to
perform safely and efficiently the duties of the particular job.

Where employee selection criteria which are neutral on
their face (that is, they are applied to ally employees) have a
disproportionate impact upon persons of a particular race, sex,
religion or national origin, they may also be found to be
discriminatory in effect and thus unlawful. To make out a prima
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facie case of this sort of discrimination, a plaintiff must
establish that a particular employment practice has a "disparate
impact" upon a protected group of which he is a member. The
burden then shifts to the employer to justify the practice. As
stated by the Supreme Court, the touchstone of Title VII's
prohibition of employment selection practices that are "fair in
form, but discriminatory in operation" is "business necessity."
Thus, if an employment practice which operates to exclude a
protected group cannot be shown to be related to job perform-
ance, the practice is prohibited and the burden is on the
employer to show that the practice bears a demonstrable
relationship to the successful performance of the jobs for which
it was used. If an employer can establish that the selection
device at issue is job-related, the plaintiff may still rebut
the employer's evidence by showing that the practice does not
constitute a "business necessity" in that an alternative
selection device with comparable utility exists which would have
a lesser adverse impact.

Fetal protection policies are one example in which
discriminatory practices are implicated since under such
policies employers may refuse to hire or segregate previously
hired pregnant women or women of child bearing age on the
grounds that such exclusion or segregation is necessary to
protect fetal health or the reproductive capacity of the female
employee. A dilemma is presented to the employer of any nuclear
workforce which includes women since the permissible dose for a
man or woman is many times larger than the dose for a fetus. It
is tempting for the nuclear employer to elect to use the lower
fetal limit for all fertile females in order to assure adequate
protection, but this creates per se inequality.

How can the laudable goals of equality and the avoidance of
fetal harm be reconciled under a statute that, through its
mandate of equality, proscribes special positive treatment of
pregnant women and permits differential negative treatment of
women only to the extent that their gender or pregnancy impedes
their ability to do their jobs.? The formulation of a legally
acceptable fetal protection policy requires a careful navigation
of Title VII actions and defenses which are presently under
judicial scrutiny. The Federal Circuit Courts of Appeals have
split on the question of which theory and defense should be
applied in the fetal protection context. Hopefully, the Supreme
Court will resolve this dispute when it decides during the
October 1990 term an important case involving the legal stand-
ards that apply to fetal protection policies. After that
decision this abstract will be updated.
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